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MINUTES


NOVEMBER 14, 2005
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Richardson called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Bologoff, Panza, and Mayor Richardson

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Deputy City Clerk Ricks, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

PUBLIC HEARING


ONE QUARRY ROAD - PROPOSED RESIDENTIAL DEVELOPMENT


1.
Receive a presentation on responses to questions from September 12, 2005 hearing on the One Quarry Road EIR, discuss adequacy of EIR, and direct staff to prepare a resolution and findings certifying the adequacy of the EIR

Community Development Director Prince noted that at the September 12 meeting, the City Council and members of the public raised a number of questions about the adequacy of the EIR.  The City’s consultant, Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires & Associates, discussed his findings after reviewing the applicant’s geotechnical reports.  The Council also received a detailed letter from Mr. Brian Gaffney, an attorney representing Mountain Watch.  The City Council continued the matter to provide time for the staff and consultants to provide responses to the issues raised.

Mr. Prince reviewed the chronology of events for this project and explained how the EIR was developed.  He said the City received input from the applicant’s consultants and members of the public during many workshops and public hearings.  Mr. Prince advised that CEQA does not require a public hearing on the final EIR, but the City is required to respond to comments and mitigation monitoring programs, and make appropriate revisions to the EIR.  

Mr. Prince reported that the draft EIR evaluated 12 potentially significant impacts.  He drew attention to Page 139 for a summary of the impacts and mitigation measures.  He said the EIR concluded that all potentially significant impacts could be mitigated below significance with adoption of an extensive set of mitigation measures, except in the case of Alternative 1, the industrial park scenario, which would have unavoidable impacts on population, employment, and housing.  Mr. Prince noted that because the original EIR was prepared a few years ago, both the applicant’s consultants and the City’s peer reviewer verified that the information was still up to date.

He noted the meeting packet includes responses to comments, staff reports from previous meetings with attachments, the Planning Commission’s resolution and findings regarding adequacy of the EIR, and other pertinent documents.

Mr. Prince introduced Malcolm Sproul, David Clure, and Judith Malumut, consultants with LSA, the firm hired by the City to prepare the EIR.  He invited Ted Sayre, Cotton Shires & Associates, the City’s peer review consultant, to make a brief presentation on the geotechnical issues.

Mr. Sayre said he reviewed the geotechnical studies and analyzed the potential for large catastrophic failures.  He showed a photo illustrating different geologic conditions in the Quarry, He pointed out areas with wide benches and areas with high vertical steps and narrow benches.

Mr. Sayre noted Cotton Shires & Associates employed a team of people with expertise in specific geotechnical areas to review the Quarry project.  He discussed previous work Cotton Shires has done for PG&E in investigating rock slope instability hazards to facilities.  Mr. Sayre said that when the City first contacted him, Planning Director Nelson emphasized the need to carefully consider the potential rockfall and slope stability hazards at the site.

Mr. Sayre explained that investigation of the geologic conditions at the site entailed drilling, mapping, and extensive data collection.  Once the site has been characterized, risk assessment and development of appropriate mitigation concepts can take place.  Mr. Sayre showed a list of documents reviewed by Cotton Shires as part of its analysis. He said Cotton Shires’ review concluded that the applicant’s originally submitted technical documentation was not sufficiently complete to demonstrate the geotechnical feasibility of the development plan.  Cotton Shires then worked with the applicant’s consultants to identify additional studies to resolve these issues.  

Mr. Sayre discussed the results of those studies and pointed out areas of weakness at the Quarry site. He noted that the additional geotechnical investigations resulted in identification of better mitigation measures to protect the development site from rockfalls, landslides, and unstable slopes, as well as issues such as differential settlement, environmental contamination, and groundwater contamination.  Mr. Sayre commended the consultants for doing a thorough job of analyzing the site conditions.  He noted Cotton Shires’ letter of April 2004 indicates concurrence that the project constraints have been adequately investigated and that appropriate mitigation design criteria have been recommended for the site conditions that have been discovered.

Mayor Richardson asked why the geologic conditions of the site were not detected as part of the original plan and mitigated with features such as catchment basins.  Mr. Sayre responded that the original investigations were not done as carefully as they should have been, given the structure of exposed bedrock materials above the site, and the studies were not peer-reviewed.  He said the original design did not take into account hazards to residential units from the surrounding quarry walls.

Mayor Richardson asked for assurances that there is no rockfall hazard at the site, or, if there is a hazard, that sufficient mitigation steps have been recommended to resolve any chance of risk.  Mr. Sayre responded that it was impossible to deny “any chance” of risk, but that with the mitigations designed, the rockfall hazard at the site will be low.  He added that it is up to the City to determine whether the risks were acceptable.  He added that there is a general consensus of professional opinion that the risks can be properly mitigated.

CM Bologoff questioned the meaning of “substantially mitigate.”  Mr. Sayre responded that mitigation means making hazards less severe, but not necessarily eliminating them.  CM Bologoff pointed out there will still be some level of risk, and Mr. Sayre agreed.

CM Bologoff asked for clarification of the Surface Mining and Reclamation Act (SMARA) provisions regarding preservation of mineral resources.  Mr. Sayre explained that the quarry has been extracting mineral resources for years that have been used to build highways, airport runways, and other important improvements.  He noted if the land use is changed and the minerals are no longer available, SMARA requires a series of findings to ensure that the loss of mineral resources is being weighed against other factors.  City Attorney Toppel offered to provide more details on the SMARA findings after the meeting.  

CM Bologoff asked when quarrying operations would cease.  Mr. Sayre said quarrying would have to stop at least by the time grading permits are issued.  He noted the applicant may have more details about those plans.

Mayor Richardson explained that the purpose of the meeting was to receive responses to the questions raised at the last meeting and consider directing the staff to prepare a resolution to certify the adequacy of the EIR.

Mayor Richardson invited comments from members of the public.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane resident, asked if LSA was hired by the City.  Mr. Prince responded that the City hired LSA to prepare the EIR, but the costs are paid by the applicant.

Ms. Salmon said she was surprised to see no questions about the Quarry development in the community survey, because having housing at the Quarry was a big issue in the last General Plan, and many people are still opposed to that option.  She recommended deferring a decision on this matter until after the election so the new Councilmembers can take part.

Ms. Salmon acknowledged that Planning Director Carole Nelson may have felt slope stability was the primary issue, but noted there are many other issues associated with a residential development at the site.  She expressed her opinion that the City deserves to be sued if it allows housing at the site.  In particular, Ms. Salmon cited concerns about traffic in this ecologically sensitive area, 24-hour impacts from humans, non-native plants, and light pollution at night.

Ms. Salmon expressed concern about the impact on Brisbane’s tax base if Crocker Park businesses are constrained by more residential development nearby.  She observed that people in houses will not tolerate the nighttime noise of the envelope factory, for example.  She pointed out Brisbane risks loses business in the industrial park.

Ms. Salmon said that when the Northeast Ridge development was first proposed, Sherm Eubanks agreed to close the quarry when the first house was built on the ridge, and there was general agreement that the quarry should return to its natural habitat, including restoration of the underground spring and the pool.   She noted there are many houses at the Ridge now, and the quarry is still not closed.  She urged the City Council to remedy this oversight and work to get the quarry operations closed as soon as possible.  

Ms. Salmon expressed her opinion that Brisbane does not need housing at the Quarry site, and she urged the Council not to take another step in that direction by approving the EIR.

Mr. Prince explained that this project scenario did not appear on the survey questionnaire because the City Council has already decided the project will go on the ballot, and that would be the most accurate way of determining public opinion.  He clarified that the action before the Council at this meeting should not be viewed as a step towards approval; rather, the issue is whether the EIR provides adequate information to understand the impacts studied.

Mr. Toppel confirmed that certification of the EIR does not constitute project approval.  He noted the voters will have an opportunity to address the issue of whether housing should be allowed.  He said this EIR also applies to alternatives, not just this specific project.

Philip Batchelder, San Bruno Mountain Watch, said he had a chance for only a cursory review of the responses to comments made at the last meeting, and it would have been helpful for people to have more time to review the documents before the presentation at this meeting.  He also agreed with Ms. Salmon that the Council should wait until after the election to make a decision.

Mr. Batchelder stated that after reviewing the responses, he still had concerns about the adequacy of the EIR on biological issues.  He said the consultants indicated it was not legally mandated to issue a complete list of all biological organisms on and around the property, but given the context of rare species and sensitivity to impacts, it would be best to pay attention to the biological issues.  Mr. Batchelder noted one of the butterfly habitat surveys was conducted in November, an inappropriate season for such work.  He questioned basing any findings on this type investigation.

Mr. Batchelder said he understood the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service had 30 days to submit comments on applications that involve unplanned parcels becoming planned parcels.  He questioned whether that agency could make informed comments without knowing what level of take will be allowed.  He recommended holding off a decision on the adequacy of the EIR until a full comment is received from the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service.

Mr. Batchelder clarified that Mountain Watch does not favor industrial development or housing at the Quarry site.  He expressed his opinion there are much better uses of the land, including no use, that would be far more beneficial for the community.  Mr. Batchelder noted that with increasing urbanization in the coming decades, pristine open space will become even more valuable.

Clarke Conway, Brisbane resident, noted one of the responses to a comment indicates the floor of the quarry is not rising 10 feet per year, and he asked for clarification of that statement.

Mr. Conway observed that another question deals with why an economic analysis was not included in the EIR, and the answer is that such an analysis is not required under CEQA.  He asked if the City had the ability to require an economic analysis, even though it is not required by CEQA.

Mr. Conway said he thought certifying the EIR was important, but he was not in favor of housing at the Quarry.  He requested that the City Council not set dates for future hearings until after the election when new Councilmembers would be on board.

City Manager Holstine noted the action before the Council is to direct the staff to prepare the necessary resolution, but the Council will not actually be certifying the EIR at this meeting.  He said the new City Council will take action on the resolution and findings.

Mr. Sayre stated that the elevations of some areas of the quarry have increased because of increased amounts of fill on the quarry floor.  He said he understood the depth of the fill on the quarry floor has increased in some places by 10 feet over the past few years. 

Mr. Toppel noted economic impact can be taken into account as part of later product approvals.  He clarified that certifying the EIR does not preclude discussion of that subject.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane resident, commented that in the community forum four years ago, many people said they would prefer to see the Quarry used as a learning center, botanical garden, pr park -- anything except houses or light industrial.  He noted changing a designated land use requires both political will and money, and there have been no monetary offers coming forward to do things other than light industrial or housing.  Given that choice, he said he would rather see housing than industrial, as long as the geotechnical issues are resolved.

Mr. Bouscal acknowledged that the EIR does not specify housing or quarry or light industrial.  He questioned whether the site would be safe for light industrial uses and people hiking in the area, or whether it should be fenced off and restricted.  He noted that if people voting housing uses down, then a light industrial plan will probably be developed.  Mr. Bouscal emphasized the need to be sensitive to people on the Ridge, and minimize lighting and traffic impacts, especially at night.  He added that leaving the quarry empty for a while might be the best alternative until a better proposal comes forward.

Owen Poole, applicant, noted that with respect to when the quarry closure, the General Plan provides that when an application is approved and annexation occurs, the pre-annexation process would require dismantling and closure of the quarry.

Mr. Poole said that since 2001, the quarry has been operating primarily as a transfer station, and he acknowledged that the elevation changes as piles of material come in and go out.

Philip Batchelder noted an earlier draft of the EIR stated that based on the projected number of residents, an adverse cumulative population impact would result, but no mitigation measures are proposed to address that issue in the final EIR.  He asked for an explanation of how that assessment changed from one draft to another.

Malcolm Sproul, LSA Associates, clarified that the butterfly habitat survey work mentioned by Mr. Batchelder actually took place at three different times of the year.  He noted that although the number of plants varies from year to year, their locations remain largely consistent.  Mr. Sproul expressed his opinion that the EIR analysis was adequate for this issue.

CM Bologoff noted the EIR mentions a possible impact to the San Francisco gum plant, “if present,” and he asked why this point had not been established in the survey work.  Mr. Sproul explained that this plant may not be present at all times of year, so a specific survey needs to be done prior to any work on the project to determine whether it is present within the footprint of the project.

CM Bologoff commented that Item 26 on Page 8 of the CEQA findings talks about the effect of this project on the balance between jobs and housing.  He asked if this same factor applies to all projects in Brisbane, including the Baylands and Sierra Point.  Mr. Prince said this factor is considered, but the outcome of the balance depends on the type of use proposed in each project.

CM Bologoff noted the project will necessitate an increase in police services, but not fire services.  He asked for a clarification from the Fire Chief as to why no increase in fire services is anticipated for a 20 percent increase in population.

CM Bologoff observed that the documents call for the applicant to determine water needs and build a water system, and he asked why the City would not calculate the water needs instead.  City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault explained that the applicant is responsible for calculating water needs based on the number of water fixtures at each residence, the design of the fire protection system, the irrigated area, and the proposed meter sizes, and based on those items, the applicant will design a distribution system to accommodate the flow.  Mr. Breault said the City will input the development as a whole into its water demand model to confirm the sizing of the water tanks and interconnections with other water zones.  He added that the City will have final approval over the engineering of the system.

CM Bologoff said he had no problem postponing this decision until after the election to give new Councilmembers an opportunity to participate.

CM Barnes noted the March 29, 2004 letter from Alan Kropp indicates the site was revisited to determine the elevation of the quarry floor, and increases were noted at that time, in addition to old fill material that had been placed in the quarry pit.

CM Panza commented that some of the applicant’s information in response to comments at the last meeting is not very reassuring.  He expressed concern that progressive failure of the narrow benches on steep slopes could lead to a major catastrophic failure in the event of a large earthquake.  He questioned whether the site is truly safe for 24-hour residential use, in spite of what the consultants concluded.

CM Panza noted the presence of children in the area raises another concern because of the steep and unstable slopes.  He observed that it would be impossible to keep kids away from such an attractive nuisance, and the proposal does not address this issue, other than requiring the applicant to submit all final fencing designs to the City for approval.  He added that he would need more assurances in order to be satisfied that the site is safe.

CM Bologoff recommended analyzing possible impacts of this project on services provided by the Public Works Department.  Mr. Holstine said the staff’s analysis looked at all City operations, and he offered to provide a copy after the meeting.

CM Bologoff noted the proposed residential development will use as much water as the existing quarry operations, and he asked for more information about the quarry’s water consumption. 

Mignon Wood, Malcolm Carpenter LSA Associates, explained that the quarry uses water to suppress dust.  When the original EIR was written, the City provided water to the quarry, but most of the water now comes from sediment basins.  Ms. Wood added that there was a time in the past when the quarry’s water meter was not working, and the estimates used during that period were probably much lower than actual use.

CM Barnes drew attention to Page 9 of the response document, next-to-last paragraph, describing Mountain Watch’s concern about the feasibility of the proposed mitigation measures to address impacts on biological resources.  He asked whether feasibility had been taken into account.  Mr. Sproul said the previous sentence says, “Based on research, past experience, their best professional judgment, and field experience with these species, LSA’s biologists, as technical specialists, recommended mitigation measures that are capable of being accomplished in a successful manner within a reasonable period of time, taking into account economic, environmental, social, and technological factors.”  He clarified that the consultants believe the measures proposed are feasible.

CM Barnes noted the document also indicates the City may require a mitigation plan for watercourse and wetlands mitigation plan if the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers determines the presence of wetlands on the site.  He observed that developing the mitigation program after the EIR process seems backwards.  Mr. Sproul said verification of the wetlands delineation by the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers normally takes place after the EIR and local agency approvals.  He added that the mitigation measures will be identified in advance so they can be applied if the impact is found to occur.

There being no other members of the public who wished to address the City Council on this matter, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to close the public hearing.  

CM Bologoff asked if the public hearing should be closed if the matter was being continued.  Mr. Toppel replied that members of the public will have an opportunity to speak at the next meeting even if the public hearing has been closed.

The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

CM Barnes made a motion to direct the staff to prepare a resolution and findings certifying the adequacy of the EIR.  He noted the bulk of testimony from citizens has been opposing housing in the quarry.  He observed that if citizens feel they have enough information to make that decision, that suggests the EIR is adequate.

CM Panza said he felt the EIR did not adequately address the safety issues and should not be certified.

Mayor Richardson commented that the motion was likely to fail even if seconded.  She proposed postponing a decision until after the election.  CM Bologoff agreed.  He noted it will be a short time before the new Councilmembers are on board and ready to deliberate, and this project is a very important one for Brisbane.

Mr. Holstine suggested that the City Council take no action at this meeting.  He said the staff will come back with a recommended date for the next meeting.

Mayor Richardson encouraged new Councilmembers to meet with the staff and familiarize themselves with these issues as quickly as possible.


2.
Set dates for future One Quarry Road hearings

No future meeting dates were set.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Panza made a motion, seconded by CM Bologoff, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 9:06 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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